Department Chairs’ Meeting Minutes

October 10, 2008

Battle Mountain - #3; Elko – GTA #128; Ely - #118; Pahrump – PVC #124; Winnemucca - #115

Present:  Meachell LaSalle, David Ellefsen, Xunming Du, Dick Borino, Jay Larson, Angie de Braga, Richard McNally, Bonnie Hofland, Patty Fox, Ed Nickel, Cyd McMullen, Lisa Campbell, Norm Cavanaugh, Doug Hogan, Mary Swetich, Bill Verbeck
Guests:  Lynn Mahlberg, Julie Byrnes, Janice King, Mike McFarlane, John Rice, Diane Elmore
Minutes were approved from the September 19, 2008 meeting.

Chair of Chair Report – No report
Foundation/Trustees Funding Disbursements

1. In September the Great Basin College Foundation Board of Trustees voted to distribute a total of $250,000 over the next three years to a variety of areas. The foundation finished the last fiscal year with a surplus of funds. The fiduciary responsibility to the foundation’s donors dictates that the surplus be disbursed. This year selected areas will receive $5,000. Areas will then receive $10,000 each year for the next two academic years. The objective is to help relieve some of the burden on the state budget and to supplement soft money programs.
2. Areas receiving the surplus distribution are ABE/ESL, Academic Success Center, Career Center, Child Care Center, ICE committee, Library, professional development, recruitment and retention, and the student child care assistance program. The recipients along with the appropriate vice president will determine the best way to expend the money. 
3. Going forward the intention is not to count on the surplus in perpetuity. However, the endowment for new programs will help with this type of funding for future endeavors. The endowment can be used to help support existing programs if there are no new programs to support. Requests for future allocations can be presented to the foundation staff. 
4. The committee expressed great appreciation to the foundation for coming through for the college during this unfortunate budget crisis. It was decided that the chair of chairs would write a letter thanking the trustees for their generosity. The letter will be presented to the trustees during their November meeting. 

Academic Adviser Assignment

1. Julie Byrnes reported that the adviser list has been updated. Any input to the adviser list was welcomed. 
2. When students apply at GBC they receive a letter welcoming them to GBC. The letter states the student’s assigned adviser and contact information. Email addresses were asked to be added to the contact information in the letter. Students can change their adviser at any time. Faculty can request a list of students assigned to them at any time.
3. If students leave for a period of time and then reenter GBC they retain their original adviser. To address this particular issue at the beginning of each semester a master list is generated and adjustments are made according to the student’s designated degree. Campus and county locations are also considered when assigning a student to an adviser. If a student is undeclared then their advisor will either be Julie Byrnes, Phil Smith, Pat Collins or a campus director. 
4. At the end of the spring semester Admissions and Records will distribute the adviser list to chairs. Chairs can then make necessary recommendations so that changes to the report can be made prior to the beginning of the fall semester. 

5. The Education and Nursing departments would like students at the branch campuses assigned to the faculty in their departments as soon as they declare a degree in either area. All phone calls for nursing students should go through the administrative assistant for health sciences and human services. 
Strategic Planning
1. A steering committee has been formed to begin work on a six-year strategic plan. Representatives from all aspects of the college are involved. Departments are asked to be actively engaged in the process. The departmental/program process outlined by the VPAA is as follows:



Step 1 – Create mission statement (Mission statements should correspond with the 
  



   institutional mission. They should only be a one sentence statement and no 




   longer than three.)



Step 2 – Set and update department and program goals


Step 3 – Identify objectives



Step 4 – Determine action plans



Step 5 – Assessment 
2. An additional topic the steering committee discussed was putting together a vision statement for GBC. Several ideas were discussed. Chairs will discuss the topic with their departments and bring suggestions to the November meeting. 
3. Homework for departments is to work on a departmental/program mission statement and then establish goals that relate to the mission statement. Chairs were asked to submit mission statements to the VPAA’s office by December 1. 
Additional Topics
1. A student wore a t-shirt that had inappropriate language on it to a class. There are sections in the NSHE code that covers these types of situations. It would have been appropriate for the instructor to ask the student to either remove the shirt or turn the shirt in-side out. 

2. The clock tower area is GBC’s designated free speech area. Students and the public have the right to demonstrate their beliefs in the designated area without retribution. 
3. The recruitment schedule was distributed to the chairs. The recruitment department encourages faculty to participate in recruitment efforts and welcomes their participation when travelling to events.  

4. The chair-of-chairs will not be at November 14 meeting; Norm Cavanaugh will lead the meeting. 
5.  A master department/discipline code list will be created by Institutional Research. The purpose of the list to help faculty complete the information form required for the student survey process. It was recommended that faculty complete the information form prior to students being administered their evaluation. Departments will provide a list to Institutional Research and they will create a formal list. 
